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October 28, 2015
GBOS Special Meeting

APPROVED MEETING MINUTES
 6:00 p.m. Girdwood Fire Department 
Call to Order 6:04 p.m.  Erin Eker, Co-Chair 
Attending are:  Erin Eker, Jerry Fox, Sam Daniel, Robert Snitzer, Tommy O’Malley

Also attending is Keith Tryck, Chair of the Girdwood Volunteer Fire Department Board of Directors and several members of the GVFD.
Agenda Approval
October 28, 2015 Special Meeting Agenda Draft
Discussion of Tommy O’Malley’s request to change of order of items on the Agenda, moving the Fire Department conversation to the end of the agenda. 
Keith Tryck, Chair of Fire Department Board of Directors, says that the budget reflects the cost for hiring a new chief.  Meeting of the Fire Department Board of Directors scheduled for October 29 will resolve the Board of Directors election.  Under legal advisement of Brooks Chandler, Fire Department Board of Directors legal counsel, the current Board of Directors is seated and can act until new board is seated.

Jerry Fox moves to approve the agenda as written, Sam Daniel 2nd. 

Agenda Approved 4-1

Announcements:
Girdwood Public Safety Task Force meeting 
WED
November 11 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.  
SAT
November 21 at 12:30PM in the Girdwood School (tentative)

OLD BUSINESS:
1. Review and Approval of the 2016 Girdwood volunteer Fire Department Budget
BUDGET:

Chief Chadwick: Fire Department budget of $936,379.00 includes increase in salary and benefits package for hiring of new chief.  Total package for the position is estimated between $127,000 and $172,000, so budget reflects higher figure.  If actual cost of new chief is lower than what is budgeted in 2016 budget, surplus will go to the Girdwood Undesignated Fund.
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Tommy O’Malley states that until new Fire Department Board of Directors is seated, he prefers not to vote on Fire Dept Budget.
Keith Tryck restates that current board is seated.  Fire Dept Board is responsible for hiring new chief, not operations budget for Girdwood Volunteer Fire Department.

Will Day, Asst Chief of GVFD, says that the MOA prefers to have the budget decided sooner rather than later.  Kyle Kelley clarifies that the budget can be revised in the 1st Quarter Revisions, but as this budget is an overall increase, it would be better to submit it with the rest of the budget and avoid additional review that comes with 1st Quarter Revisions.  

Sam Daniel states that this is the fourth budget meeting addressing the Fire Dept budget, and the items that have changed throughout the process are the chief wages and benefits and the cost for training of staff.

Jerry Fox asks about moving funds from Undesignated Fund into 406 fund instead of taxing for them ($75,000).  Overall opinion in discussion is that Undesignated Fund is a savings account and disaster relief fund.  It’s taxpayer money, but needs to be set aside for those types of projects.  It is better to tax for on-going expenses rather than spend savings account to pay for them.

Terry Kadel clarifies how the funds are used and what is anticipated in future.

406 Vehicle Replacement Fund is intended for capital expenses and equipment 

406 building fund will help to furnish new fire hall

Kyle Kelley states that new building construction should be covered by state grant for $5.7 million.  Although preliminary estimate has come in over budget, it is likely that with reasonable changes and a more competitive bid climate, the construction bid will come in at the budget figure.  This is supported by recent similar construction projects in Anchorage.

Sam Daniel states that there are a number of issues that are causing taxes to go up:

Public Safety still unknown, but costs run from $0 for no service to est $1.3-$1.5 million/yr for troopers.

Jerry Fox asks if the 16% Fire Department budget increase in 2016 is likely to go down in future years.  Chief Chadwick answers that this is unlikely.  Cost of new chief will remain at about the same level as is contracted at hiring.  Girdwood population is increasing, and service calls are increasing.  Chadwick states that cost is considerably less than cost to taxpayers in Anchorage for similar service.

HIRING OF NEW CHIEF:

Jerry Fox asked about the chief hiring.  Chief Chadwick’s contract ends December 31.  Will the Fire Dept have a new chief within 4-6 months?  Will Chief Chadwick’s contract be extended in to 2016?  Keith Tryck answers that there will be a new chief within 4-6 months of now.  It is unknown if Chief Chadwick’s contract will be extended past December 31, 2015.  Hiring of the new chief will be the first order of business once the board election is certified.

Tommy O’Malley states that Fire Department is in flux with Chief retirement and board election.  Schedule for hiring is not yet set, specifications for hiring not yet known.  Jerry Fox agrees that he is concerned that Chief announced retirement in April and nothing has moved forward with hiring yet.

Keith Tryck confirms that hiring process will begin as soon as a board election has been certified.  Structure of hiring process will be similar to that of hiring Assistant chief last year.

FIRE DEPT BOARD OF DIRECTORS ELECTION

Keith Tryck described the Board of Directors:  Board of Directors is comprised of 5 members.  

4 Girdwood residents, 1 from GVFD membership.
Tommy O’Malley states that the election needs to be resolved, but the budget is justified.  Board election needs to be in order before GBOS moves forward.

Motion:

Tommy O’Malley moves for the Girdwood Board of Supervisors to postpone voting on the Girdwood Fire Department Budget until the election of the Board of Directors for the Girdwood Fire Department is certified.

2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion Defeated 1-4

Discussion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors discuss that the Board of Directors election is of great concern to membership in the Fire Department.    GBOS realizes that the board of directors deals with sensitive issues and supports the Fire Department and their Board in the difficult work that they do.

Terry Kadel asks that group discuss the election and chief hiring prior to budget.

Fire Department members request information be provided about recent Board meetings.  When was the last time the full board was able to met.

Keith Tryck answers that 2 meetings in August held were related to personnel issues.  These were executive sessions and were not open to public and not recorded.   There is an At Large member from the GVFD who was working remotely and was not included in these meetings as they do not have provision to allow telephonic participation for executive sessions.  However, there was a quorum of the board.

ELECTION INFORMATION:

Election for Board of Directors was held this fall.  2500 ballots were provided to the Girdwood Post Office.  Post Office placed 1311 in boxes at the PO.  Remaining ballots were returned to Chief Chadwick and were placed for storage at Keith Tryck’s home where they have remained throughout election period.  Locked Ballot boxes were placed at the Fire Department to receive completed ballots.  When ballots were counted on October 1, there were suspicious ballots in the boxes.  Suspicious ballots were cut identically, marked identically, and all selected the same candidates.  This was confirmed by the officials designated to count ballots, Tommy O’Malley and Kyle Kelley   Result is that 221 ballots were received, 102 of which were suspicious, 119 were not.  Extra ballots that were stored at Keith Tryck’s home have not been counted.
Girdwood Fire Department members attending this meeting want to hold a new election and toss the results from the previous one. 

Keith Tryck states that with advice from the Fire Department’s legal counsel, Brooks Chandler, the Board of Directors will consider legal alternatives at their meeting on October 29 to resolve this issue.  As seated non-incumbents in this election, Ken Murphy (Member at Large) and Keith Tryck can act as a quorum and can certify election results if they vote unanimously.

Options for the Board of Directors to consider at their meeting regarding the election are:

1. Not to certify the election.

In this case a new election would be held.

New election would work off list of registered voters

it would take place as an in-person vote at the Community Center.

Timeframe is 12/1 -12/4.

2. Certify the election without the questionable ballots counted

All candidates in the last election offered another alternative.

Re-count the existing ballots

Remove questionable ballots

All agree to move forward with the results.

GBOS discusses how to encourage the Board of Directors to hold a new election, as the original election was compromised.  They consider motions to approve the budget only after election held again and votes certified.
Group discusses that this is odd situation for a volunteer board.

Overall concern about voter fraud and need to create process to keep it from happening again, both to resolve this election and also in the future.

Eric Steinfort, treasurer, states that concern is the process the Board of Directors will use to resolve the election.  Meeting of the Board of Directors is open to the public, but no public input or discussion will be allowed at the meeting.  

Keith Tryck states that the business items to be addressed are board concerns and not open to public comment.

Terry Kadel states that since municipal funds were used for the election and to run the Fire Department, GBOS has responsibility to take action.

Motion by Sam Daniel
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to make a strong recommendation to the current Board of Directors of the Girdwood Volunteer Fire Department hold a new election to elect members to the Board of Directors.

2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion passes 4-1

Motion by Sam Daniel

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve the 2016 Operating Budget of $936,379 for the Girdwood Volunteer Fire Department.

2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion passes 4-1

Discussion:

Chief Chadwick states that the majority of the budget goes toward operations.  He urges GBOS to pass the budget so that the fire department can continue their work to fulfill their mission to provide fire and EMS services to the residents of Girdwood.  Discord within the department will be resolved.
Erin Eker states that she wants to be sure that Keith Tryck takes the recommendation by GBOS to re-do the election to the Board of Directors at the Fire Department.  This is a serious and strong recommendation.

Jerry Fox asks about the change in name proposed on the agenda of the Fire Department Board of Directors to include the words “public safety” in the title.  Josh Heuer states that this is just a matter of matching the bylaws and has nothing to do with the public safety issue of law enforcement in Girdwood.  Keith Tryck agrees.
2. Discuss Town Hall Meeting
Meeting to provide information to public on various law enforcement scenarios is slated for November 21.  Haven’t confirmed with ASD and formally reserved space as need permission to spend funds on this event.  Plan is to reach out to all voters in the area, all residents and all property owners to cast as broad a net as possible to educate the stakeholders in this issue.

· Budget
Items that will need to be purchased for this are:

Room rental

Printing

Mailing

Paper products

Snacks

· Confirmation of School rental
Kyle will confirm school rental once GBOS approves expense.
Kyle has appointment to discuss the meeting and outreach with the MOA Ethics Board as city clerk had concerns about this being a political meeting.

As purpose is just to educate stakeholders on various scenarios of public safety, it is likely the Ethics Board will not have issue with the meeting.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to allocate funds not to exceed $2500.00 to publicize and hold the Girdwood Town Hall Meeting for the purpose of informing the public about the options for public safety after current Alaska State Trooper coverage ends on June 30, 2016.

2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion passes 5-1

3.Draft Letter to State of Alaska Department of Transportation to request crossing guard at Alyeska Highway/Hightower intersection be added to bid requirements for Alyeska Highway resurfacing project.
At the GBOS/MOA quarterly meeting, the issue of the crossing guards at Alyeska Highway and Egloff/Hightower to protect public accessing facilities off of Egloff Road during the construction season in summer 2016 was discussed.  As the construction project is a state project, the state will turn over their Right of Way in that area to the construction company that wins the bid.  If crossing guards are added to the bid requirements, then it will be the responsibility of the construction company to manage the crosswalk during construction.  It is unlikely that the state or construction company would give up this responsibility as there is considerable liability involved. Construction bid can include this position and will be charging Davis Bacon wages for the service.

Motion by Sam Daniel

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to write a letter to the State of Alaska Department of Transportation to request that a crossing guard be added to bid requirements for the Alyeska Highway resurfacing project. 

2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion passes 5-0

Action Item Updates as assigned:
Kyle Kelley will attend Fire Board meeting
Margaret Tyler/Kyle Kelley will make arrangements for rental of School for public town hall

Margaret Tyler/Kyle Kelley will draft letter for Sam Daniel, Roads Supervisor, to sign requesting the addition of crossing guards to bid specifications for Alyeska Highway resurfacing project.
Request for Executive Session:
None

Meeting Adjourned at 8:21PM
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